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We confirmed that the company is
tasked to provide information to the GOI
regarding which inputs are physically
incorporated into its exported products,
and this information does not give rise
to an excessive rebate. We also found
that the Customs Authority is tasked
with verifying the claims made by
companies such as Carmiel.
Consequently, we find this program to
provide a nonexcessive rebate of the
levies. See Proposed Regulations at
Section 355.44(i). Therefore, we have
found this program to be not
countervailable.

III. Programs Determined Not To Be
Used

We determine that Carmiel did not
receive benefits during the POI for
exports of the subject merchandise to
the United States under the following
programs:
A. Additional Incentives under the ECIL

1. Preferential Accelerated
Depreciation

2. Tax Benefits
3. Preferential Loans
4. Industry Subsidy Payments

B. Labor Training Grants
C. Encouragement of Industrial

Research and Development (EIRD)
Grants

D. Special Export Financing Loans
E. Provision of Funds for Transportation

to Eilat Harbor

Interested Party Comments

Comment 1: With respect to the
Exchange Rate Risk Insurance Scheme,
petitioner argues that Carmiel originally
reported that it received a certain
amount during the POI based on IFTRIC
records. At verification, however
Carmiel claimed that the original figure
incorrectly included a payment received
in 1992. Petitioner argues that according
to IFTRIC records verified by the
Department, the disputed payment was
received by Carmiel during the POI.
Therefore, the Department should use
the figure originally reported by
Carmiel.

Carmiel notes that the disputed
amount was actually received by the
company in 1992. According to Carmiel,
it is the date of receipt by the company
that is controlling; hence, the benefit
from the EIS should be adjusted to
reflect only the amount received during
the POI.

DOC Position

We agree with Carmiel. We confirmed
at the verification of Carmiel that the
company actually received the disputed
amount in 1992, not during the POI. It
is unclear why IFTRIC recorded a later
date of payment. Nevertheless, we have

countervailed only the amount received
by the company under this program
during the POI.

Comment 2: Carmiel argues that since
the Department verified that the
Exchange Rate Risk Insurance Scheme
was terminated during the POI, the
deposit rate should be set at zero.

Petitioner argues that the Department
should reject Carmiel’s claim. Petitioner
notes that the Department found that,
although this program was terminated
during the POI, the GOI will continue to
honor outstanding claims as long as
they are made within three years of the
date of export. Therefore, residual
benefits from the program will continue
to be available after the POI.

DOC Position
We agree with petitioner. The

Department’s practice, as outlined in
Section 355.50(d)(1)(2) of the Proposed
Regulations, is not to adjust the cash
deposit rate when it determines that
residual benefits may continue to be
bestowed under a terminated program.
As we verified that residual benefits are
possible under this program, we have
not made an adjustment to the cash
deposit rate.

Comment 3: According to petitioner,
the Department verified that wharfage
fees, assessed in order to finance the
Ports and Trains Authority, differ for
importers and exporters, even though
the costs associated with both activities
do not differ. Moreover, for the last ten
years, exporters have been exempt from
paying a fee altogether. Since the
Department was unable to verify the
value of the wharfage fee exemption to
Carmiel, it should as best information
available (‘‘BIA’’) establish a 1.5 percent
ad valorem countervailing duty for this
program. Petitioner further argues that
the record does not indicate that these
fees cover costs that have nothing to do
with the services suggested by the term
‘‘wharfage,’’ and, therefore, do not
operate as a tax.

Respondent counters that the
wharfage fee is, in fact, a general levy
intended to cover myriad government
activities that have nothing to do with
the services suggested by the term
‘‘wharfage.’’ The fee is paid to a
government agency and is not tied to
any specific cost or service. It is a tax,
and more particularly an indirect tax on
exports. Therefore, it should not be
considered a countervailable subsidy.

DOC Position
We agree with petitioner that

wharfage fees represent fees rather than
indirect taxes. Consistent with the
concept of a fee, the wharfage fees here
are paid only by users of the port

facilities, and the funds raised are used
to pay for the costs incurred by the Port
Authority and the maintenance of those
facilities.

We note that we have not used BIA,
as petitioner suggests, to calculate the
countervailable benefit provided by this
program. Rather, as noted above, for the
exemption of the fee, we have
determined that the correct method by
which to calculate the benefit received
by Carmiel is to multiply the 1.5 percent
exemption by total export sales during
the POI, and divide the resulting
amount by the same total export sales
value.

Comment 4: Petitioner notes that,
with respect to the Rebate of the Peace
of Galilee Levy Program, the record does
not provide enough information to
determine the extent to which the rebate
provided to Carmiel is excessive.
Although remission of import duties for
imports consumed as ‘‘normal waste’’
may not be excessive, the Israeli
Customs has made no effort to identify
‘‘normal waste’’ in the production of
butt-weld pipe fittings. Therefore,
petitioner submits that, as BIA, the
entire amount rebated under this
program should be treated as a
countervailable subsidy. Petitioner
notes that in Final Affirmative
Countervailing Duty Determination: Oil
Country Tubular Goods from Israel (52
FR 1649; January 15, 1987) (‘‘OCTG’’),
the Department found that this program
did not provide an excessive rebate of
duties paid on imported inputs
physically incorporated into the
exported product. However, in this
investigation, unlike OCTG, Customs
indicated that it makes no attempt to
determine a value for the carbon steel
pipe wasted in producing subject
merchandise.

Respondent argues that this program
does not provide a countervailable
subsidy in that it is an indirect tax on
items physically incorporated into the
final exported product. In fact, in OCTG,
the Department found this program to
be not countervailable. Respondent also
argues that there is absolutely nothing
in the record of this case to suggest that,
while the rebate was ‘‘nonexcessive’’ in
OCTG, the rebate to Carmiel is
excessive. Petitioner’s attempt to make
the rebate appear excessive by focusing
on the Custom’s official’s statement
about wastage is misplaced. Such
percentages are not determined as they
are not relevant to the payments. The
rebate is based on the proportion of
export sales to home market sales. No
calculation for wastage is necessary;
Customs simply compares the tonnage
of finished product exported to the
tonnage sold in the Israeli market.


